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Welcome to the Annual Gathering (#TAG2025), themed “The Authentic 
Church in Challenging Times,” inspired by the powerful words of Hebrews 
10:23-25: 
 

“Let us hold unswervingly to the hope we profess, for he who promised is    
faithful. And let us consider how we may spur one another on 
toward love and good deeds, not giving up meeting together, 

as some are in the habit of doing, but encouraging one another— 
and all the more as you see the Day approaching.” (NIV) 

 
This verse is a profound reminder that our God is faithful, and He calls us to 
remain steadfast in hope, to uplift one another, and to be a light in the midst 
of uncertainty. As we gather, we will explore what it means to be an              
authentic church—a people of bold faith, resilient love, and unwavering 
commitment to the Gospel, even in the face of difficulty. 
 
At TABCOM, we have recently reframed our statement of purpose: Uniting 
and equipping churches to make disciples of Jesus. 
 
We have identified four areas of focus for our ministry: 
† Equipping churches for fruitful ministry. 
† Developing and supporting church leaders for faithful service. 
† Connecting churches for local and global mission. 
† Celebrating churches’ unity amid diversity. 
 
Here are just some of the “New Things” happening in TABCOM: 
 
† Welcoming new churches!  We had three additions to the family in 2024:  

Lively Stones Christian Center of Brockton, Pastor Cindy Cabral; Igreja   
Batista Nova Vida (New Life Baptist Church) in Lowell, Pastor Ronie     
Souza; and Nouvelle Assemble e Chretienne (New Christian Assembly) in 
Haverhill, Pastor Benony St. Victor.  We have several other churches “in 
process” to join the TABCOM family. 

† A new vision for our Oceanwood Camp, which will be shared in more   
detail during our business meeting. 

† Exciting growth in facilities and ministry at our Grotonwood Camp.  How 
thankful we are for their hospitality during our Annual Gathering! 

† Celebrating new beginnings in our family: the joy of welcoming newly    
ordained ministers to TABCOM, and new pastoral leadership in our 

Executive Minister’s Report 



2024 ANNUAL REPORT               55 

THE AMERICAN BAPTIST CHURCHES OF MASSACHUSETTS  

MAIL 189 Prescott Street, Groton, MA 01450 PHONE 978-448-1445 FAX 978-448-0025 EMAIL tabcom@tabcom.org URL www.tabcom.org5 

churches.  Our Region is doing standout work in calling, blessing, and 
equipping church leadership.  Our School of Ministry is a key pathway to 
ministry leadership, and we praise God for its growth. 

† Expanded TABCOM grants, including our new Elder Ministry grants, the 
George Wright Fund, and the establishment of a new fund for supporting 
church planting and re-planting. 

† A priority to support our pastors and church leaders, with special       
concern for our immigrant churches in the unique challenges they are   
facing. 

 
A large thank you goes to the TABCOM staff, the very best Region team: our 
Associate Executive Minister Ron Bouthillette, Robyn Mars, Diane Badger,  
Maria Reilly, and Miranda Kwan.  We welcomed Jeff Ellis as our new Director 
of Finance, who has enthusiastically engaged our shared mission. 
 
Last year we said goodbye to our beloved Ed Guerard, who served TABCOM 
so fruitfully for so many years.  We honor his memory as a truly “good and 
faithful servant.”  Currently we are seeking the right person for an expanded 
Director of Development position on our TABCOM staff. 
 
How grateful I am for the leadership of Chris McWhite as TABCOM president.  
He and the rest of our officers, the members of the Board of Directors, and all 
our volunteers serve with dedication and make a real difference for our    
mission.  God bless you all! 
 
Even in the current climate of uncertainty and with the challenges we all face, 
now more than ever, we are called to stand together in faith, unity, and         
encouragement. As the body of Christ, we are not alone—we are         
strengthened by one another and by the unwavering faithfulness of our God. 
 
Serving Christ, 
 

 



2024 ANNUAL REPORT               66 

THE AMERICAN BAPTIST CHURCHES OF MASSACHUSETTS  

MAIL 189 Prescott Street, Groton, MA 01450 PHONE 978-448-1445 FAX 978-448-0025 EMAIL tabcom@tabcom.org URL www.tabcom.org6 

 
First, I want to say that it has been a blessing and a joy to serve TABCOM in 
this   capacity.  In July, it will be my third year serving this region. 
 
Last year was incredibly busy.  I was the interim Executive Minister for the      
American Baptist Churches of Vermont and New Hampshire and continued to 
serve TABCOM. 
 
My responsibilities as the Associate Executive Minister in the area of church         
relations includes assisting churches in transition or conflict.  I also work 
with     Diane Badger to oversee finding interim pastors for churches in transi-
tion and I helped search committees in finding their new pastor. 
 
Every year it is more difficult to find new pastors because “the pool” is very 
limited. Seminaries are no longer producing local church pastors and there is 
a lack of      interest in people wanting to be a pastor and there are very few 
wanting to be a part-time pastor. 
 
I work with our ARC (Association Resource Coordinator) personnel and I 
helped organize various activities for TABCOM. 
 
Perhaps what I enjoy the most is the opportunity I have to walk along pastors,     
especially those who are new in TABCOM and the ministry.  This is the part of 
my calling where I get the greatest satisfaction. 
 
Again, thank you for your support and prayers. Thank you for being gracious 
when my imperfection shows itself!  
 
In God’s Grace, 
 
Ronald Bouthillette 

Associate Executive Minister’s Report 
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End of year Donations Report for 2024 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Friends of the Region” was introduced in 2003 by Ed Guerard.  Last year our 
dear friend and coworker passed away on June 30th. His donors responded 
generously..  The donations came in for 2024 at $78,912; higher than 2023. 
 
We are so grateful for all of Ed’s work and dedication to TABCOM,     
Grotonwood, Oceanwood and the School of Ministry. 
 
As Ed mentioned last year, many of his donors were over the age of 65.  Sadly, 
we report that two of the donors passed last year and we want to honor them 
and their support for our missions. 
 
We would like to thank Ralph Earle and Lawrence French who gave faithfully 
to TABCOM, Grotonwood and Oceanwood.  We would also like to thank Ralph 
Earle’s family for continuing his legacy in still giving to Friends of the Region. 
 
Please visit Friends of the Region exhibit table at the Grotonwood Gym and 
thank Ed’s family for their support and enjoy a chocolate chip cookie from 
Joan Guerard. 
 
Submitted by, 
Maria Reilly 

Friends of Regional Ministries Report 
CORE $21,116 

Transformation Fund $36,649 

School of Ministry $25,520 

Preserve Baptist History $8,551 

Grotonwood & Improvement projects $293,762 

Memorial Garden Upkeep & items $6,610 

Oceanwood & Improvement projects $50,534 

Year end Total 2024 $442,742 
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TABCOM experienced a strong financial year during 2024.  TABCOM ended 
the fiscal year with a $22,000 surplus.  Overall revenues remain strong         
resulting from consistently good returns in the stock market.  We have noted 
a decline in donations from member churches as pressure on their cash flows 
increase with higher costs and lower attendance.  TABCOM is blessed to have 
diversity in its revenue streams of offset a downturn in historical revenue 
sources.  Our operating expense remains in good control.  Most of the           
operating expenses are payroll related.  However, there are opportunities to 
reduce costs going forward in the areas of utilities, insurance and office       
related expenses. 
 

The Property Fund, TABCOM’s primary asset to fund general operating costs, 
continued to grow in value.  The Property Fund’s yearend balance has          
increased to $5.7M and based on a planned 4% distribution rate, the fund will 
provide approximately $220,000 per year towards TABCOM’s future             
operating costs.  The Transformation fund had a yearend balance of $1.1   
million.  In early 2025 the fund received a very generous gift from the late 
Ralph Earle which has nearly doubled the fund balance and going forward the 
fund will provide TABCOM and the camps with an annual distribution of 
$80,000.  Donations from our member churches, although under financial 
pressure, remain a critical funding source for TABCOM.  In 2024, TABCOM   
received approximately $150,000 in member church donations.  Lastly,       
private donations have become an important means of funding special       
projects within TABCOM.  Ed Guerard, who championed this effort over the 
years, developed key relationships with individuals looking to donate to both 
TABCOM and the camps.  Sadly, Ed passed away recently, and TABCOM is     
actively looking to fill this important position and continue Ed’s legacy        
forward. 
 

Lastly, during 2024 TABCOM was able to provide significant grants to           
numerous member churches from donated funds and returns on assets   
managed directly and indirectly by TABCOM such as the Charlestown and   
Elder Ministry funds. 
 

I would like to acknowledge Richard Wolf’s many years of service as          
TABCOM’s Director of Finance.  Richard will continue as the Chair of a newly 
established Investment Committee.  Richard will ensure our funds are          
invested properly to provide adequate cash flow to TABCOM on an annual  
basis while also generating long-term growth in our portfolios.  It is truly an 
honor to replace Richard, and I hope I can continue his work into the future. 

2024 Financial Highlights 
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Year End Financial Results 

 

TABCOM 2025 Profit and Loss 
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Grotonwood Report on Ministries 
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Retreats Ministry 
Grotonwood Retreat Center is huge asset to Christian groups as a place for 
spiritual growth. We strive to improve the experience these groups have by 
continuing to increase the quality of service, our facilities and food. The   
number of guests who attend continues to grow, but we are “playing Tetris” 
with our accommodation and meeting spaces. We have the demand to serve 
more groups, however more accommodation space is needed. The cost for 
building such a space would be in the region of $5m, which we do not have. Is 
anyone in the TABCOM community able to make this possible? 
 

Camping Ministry 
Our camping program, the one facet in which we get to directly provide    
spiritual nourishment to our campers and staff, again surpassed what we 
could ever have imagined. Our Bible themed “Stories from the Sea”                
underpinned the worship, message and activities our camper engaged with 
throughout the season. 
 

New activities added in 2024 included a brand new low ropes course in       
Pioneer Village, remote controlled cars, an air-soft target range, wheelchair 
ramp for the picnic stage, a new jet boat, new Gaga pit and a new swim dock 
for the beach. 
 

We have seen an increase in demand for our specialist camps such as our 1:1 
ratio Day Camp program and Adults with Disabilities program. To help      
support this demand we will be extending our summer camp program from 
eight to nine weeks in 2025. We had the highest recorded income ever for a 
fourth year in a row. This means that more campers attended Grotonwood in 
2024 vs any electronically recorded summer (which goes back to 2011). 
 

Facility Improvements started or completed in 2024 
† All of Going Cabin refurbishments are complete. 
† Air Conditioning has been added to the gym lounge 
† Blanchard Hall has been completely repainted inside 
† 20 x beds and mattresses replaced in Blanchard Hall 
† The Main Dining Hall dumpster area and hill to TABCOM was paved. 
† Directors House roof has been replaced. 
† Boat House exterior has been painted. 
† Smart thermostats have been installed in all Judson cabins. 
† Prescott Lodge has been completely painted inside. 
† New kitchen area added to Prescott Lodge 
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† Pine Lodge has been demolished 
 
Pavilion Update 
Thank you for all your support in raising funds for the Pavilion, which will  
replace Pine Lodge. We have almost raised enough money to complete the 
whole building. We have paid for Pine (Health) Lodge to be demolished. The 
cost for this did come in a little higher, as a number of unexpected                  
requirements were needed, such as a pest control plan and  asbestos was 
found in some of the flooring tiles. With the building and foundation removed 
and the ground leveled we are close to getting ready to install the slab. We are 
currently waiting for the architect to redraw the front elevation and for the 
engineer to recalculate the snow load. Once we have this we should be able to 
gain the permit to start work. 
 
Staffing Updates 
Linda left our kitchen to manage the one at Oceanwood. She’s missed, but 
we’re really excited for her to help support the retreats happening there. 
 
Lesley-Ann has been hired as our new Office Manager. She brings lots of HR 
and process experience with her from FedEX and is a wonderful woman of 
Christ. 
 
Thank you to all our supporters who volunteered their time or contributed 
towards our capital improvements or campership fund. We couldn’t do all 
that we do without your faithful prayers, financial contributions and the gift 
of your time. 
 
Lots of love and appreciation - Danny, Breeze, Ocean, Alpine and all the 
Grotonwood staff! 
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2024 was my first full year as the Director of Missions—the role I took on in 
late June of 2023.  And it was a year of discernment.  As the new year of 2024 
rolled in with greetings from the Global Servants of the IM (International 
Ministries/American Baptist Foreign Mission Societies), including those who 
were the guests at TABCOM MissionWorks 2023, those serving at American 
Baptist Home Mission Societies and other ABCUSA affiliated organizations, 
those from other mission and Christian non-profit organizations, and          
numerous others ordained and lay ministers of Christ serving at local  
churches, I was reminded and convinced anew that God was indeed at work 
everywhere through all these servants of His—all followers of Christ whom 
our Lord Christ Jesus sent out as the Father had sent him.  Indeed,            
Christianity is a “sending” religion, as one prominent Christian Mission  
scholar put it—needless to say that the word “mission” comes from the     
biblical Greek words for “sending.”  
 
In particular, it has been the “foot soldiers” of Christ, the faithful servants of 
Christ on the front lines of ministry, whether they are professional 
“missionaries” or volunteer ministers/servants, whether they have a formal 
title or role, who bore witness to Christ to the local people as they carried on 
the works of Christ in their day-to-day, face-to-face  services to others,        
embodying the love of Christ.  The faithfulness of these fellow Christian 
brothers and sisters was palpable at every church I visited and at every 
“mission” and outreach event that I was part of—such as at the mission  
training at Morning Star Baptist Church, Jasmine Outreach, ECG Outreach, 
WIT Outreach, New England Missions Network gathering, Global Encounter 
and Reach the Nations events, to name a few.  As the Director of Missions, I 
have had occasions to meet and talk with scholars and professors in the field 
of Christian mission.  When I asked what is most needed in Christian mission 
now, one prominent scholar of missiology and Chrisitan history said that it is 
the ministers/servants of Christ serving others in the world, thus carrying on 
the works of Christ. 
 
It is almost cliche  to say that Christian mission is from everyone to every-
where.  One needs not be a “Global Servant” or “missionary” serving in the 
global-South or -East, though such servants of Christ are in great demand in 
those regions.  But what is also needed is local servants of Christ ministering 
at local foodbanks, homeless shelters, temporary housing facilities for         
refugees and immigrants, safehouses for exploited women and victims of   

Missions Ministry Annual Report 
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domestic violence, prisons, and other such places in the shadow of society in 
our own town, city, and State.  What is needed is for us to look beyond our 
own natural boundaries, such as racial, ethnic, and cultural boundaries, and 
comfort zones for the mission of God. 
 
It was with all these in mind that the theme of TABCOM MissionWorks 2024 
was set: Crossing Boundaries: Intercultural Ministries in the Mission of God.  It 
was apropos since MA has seen a significant increase in diversity since 2010, 
with the minority population growing faster than the national average.  In 
2020, the Diversity index was 61%, meaning that 61% of MA residents were 
part of a racial or ethnic minority.  Meanwhile, only 52% of adults in MA 
identify themselves as Christians according to a recent Pew Research data.  
Indeed the harvest is plentiful but the workers are few.  May the Lord of the 
harvest send out workers into His harvest field, even right here in MA. 
 
In prayers, 
Rev. Miranda M. Kwon 
Director of Missions, TABCOM 
Associate Pastor, First Baptist Church, Melrose, MA 
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Then the Lord answered me and said: Write the vision; make it plain on tablets, so 
that a runner may read it. Habakkuk 2:2 (NRSV) 

 

As Communications Coordinator for TABCOM, I have the privilege of helping to 
connect, inform, and uplift our diverse network of churches through a variety of 
communication channels. Over the past year, I have continued to focus on             
enhancing the visibility of our ministries, events, and shared mission through    
consistent and meaningful outreach. 
 

One of the primary tools in this effort has been the bi-weekly TABCOM newsletter. 
This publication continues to be a vital platform for celebrating the work of our 
churches, promoting upcoming events, sharing leadership transitions, and offering 
resources to support ministry. I am committed to making the newsletter engaging 
and accessible, and I am always seeking contributions from our churches to high-
light the rich and varied life of our TABCOM family. 
 

In addition to the newsletter, I manage the TABCOM website (www.tabcom.org), 
ensuring it remains a reliable source of up-to-date information. This includes event 
announcements, conference registrations, leadership updates, and other content 
that reflects our mission and values. Regular updates and improvements have 
helped increase usability and engagement. 
 

I also oversee TABCOM’s social media presence on Facebook and Instagram. These 
platforms allow us to share inspiring stories, photos, scripture, and reminders in 
real-time, helping us reach a broader audience and stay connected with members 
between newsletters. Social media continues to be an important space for real-
time updates, ministry highlights, and building community online. 
 

Throughout the year, I’ve had the opportunity to attend TABCOM-sponsored 
events and regional gatherings, where I provide live coverage, take photos, and 
share updates through our digital channels. 
 

Looking ahead, I hope to expand our communications efforts by exploring new 
tools and formats for storytelling, enhancing collaboration with regional leaders, 
and building a stronger network of church communicators. I invite all of our      
congregations to continue sharing their news, milestones, and ministry highlights 
so that we may celebrate and learn from one another. 
 

It is an honor to serve as Communications Coordinator, and I am grateful for the 
opportunity to help amplify the voice of the Spirit moving through the American 
Baptist Churches of Massachusetts. 
 

In His Service, 
Rev. Robyn Monique Mars 
TABCOM Communications Coordinator 
Interim Pastor, First Baptist Church in Littleton 

Communications Coordinator Report 

http://www.tabcom.org
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Committee on Ministerial Preparation: Rev. Diane Badger, Chair 
Ministerial Standing Committee: Rev. Barbara Jean, Chair 
WatchCare Coordinator: Rev. Anita Farber Robertson 
COOM Coordinator: Rev. Diane Badger, Coordinator 

 

Committee Members 
Ministry Preparation: Rev. Diane Badger, Chair, Rev. John Bio Asante, Rev. Anita Farber Robert-
son, and Rev. Johnnie Wilson, Rev. Debra Lee,  Rev. Dana Gonsal, Rev. Amy Feldman 
Ministerial Standing Committee: Rev. Barbara Jean, Chair, Rev. Leah Goodwin, Rev. Richard Jef-
ferson, Rev. Jamie Spriggs, Rev. Ashley Weist-Laird,  Rev. Ryan Bradley, and Rev. Dr. Mary Hamel 
TABCOM: Rev. Dr. Mary Hamel, Executive Minister, Rev. Ron Bouthillette, Associate       Executive 
Minister 
 

Thoughts from the Coordinator 
I have enjoyed working with the folks who volunteer their services for The Conference On 
Ordained Ministry.  Time is such a sought after commodity these days, their dedication to 
the mission of the organization is very much appreciated.  Their combined experience and 
knowledge are Blessed gifts to the cause of Christ in finding competent, faithful leaders for 
the existing and future cause of Christ in the world.  We are one generation away from 
non-existence as people of faith, so there is indeed work to be done, and faithful people 
are needed to do that work. 
 

The Commission owes a huge debt of gratitude to Rev. Diane Badger for her                      
administrative genius.  Despite her own personal health crisis she never missed a beat, 
which is a testament to her dedication to the program, and her level of leadership/
expertise. 
 

The Committees continue to meet virtually and or hybrid because this works out for     
everyone’s ever challenging schedules. 

Ordinations 

 
Standing Granted 

 
In His Service, 
Rev. Debra Lee, MPA, MDIV 
Chair of COOM 

Names Location Dates 

Gregory Scalise Brewster Baptist Church, Brewster May 19, 2024 

Shelton Miller First Baptist Church, Westwood June 8, 2024 

Kevin Porter First United Baptist Church, Lowell July 28, 2024 

C. J. Fowler Old Cambridge Baptist, Cambridge September 8, 2024 

Monica Paige Morning Star Baptist, Boston December 8, 2024 

Annette Thomas Messiah Baptist, Brockton December 29, 2024 

Names Location Dates 

Doris Barron First Baptist, Sharon March 13, 2025 

Robyn Mars First Baptist, Saugus March 13, 2025 

Commission on Ordained Ministry Report 
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For I know the plans I have for you,” declares the LORD, “plans to prosper you and 
not to harm you, plans to give you hope and a future. (Jeremiah 29:11) 
 
In recapitulating this year’s events, I am delighted to report that God’s plans 
for our association continues to unfold as we follow his lead. 
 
With the leadership of our Executive Board and Chairs of Committees, we 
have met monthly via Zoom with - Moderator, Rev. Andre  Morgan, Assistant  
Moderator, Rev. Dana Gonsal; Clerk, Mrs. Nancy Terp-Elderd; Treasurer – Ms. 
Lewann Mina; Chair. Committee for Ordination, Rev. James Fripp; Chair. - 
Nominating Committee, Rev. Danielle Gantt, Chair. – Committee for Missions – 
Rev. Daniel Aguste and Chair, Boston Baptist Social Union, Rev. Arthur Gerald. 
 
The purpose of these being to keep abreast of the association churches, to 
discuss ways to support our pastors and communities. To work with          
candidates in the ordination process. 
 
A great accomplishment for BSW in 2024 was to see the rebuilding of our 
website. The focus for this new site is to highlight the ministry of each 
church, to allow for connectivity among the churches, and to be a source of 
information for TABCOM and the denomination. We encourage all to visit. If 
you have any information to post please reach out to us. 
 
We were able to convene our Spring Association meeting on April 4, 2024, at 
First Baptist Church, Westwood, Rev. Catherine Miller, host Pastor and our 
Fall meeting on November 2, 2024, at First Baptist Dorchester, Rev. Dana 
Gonsal, host Pastor. Both gatherings were supported by pastors, ministers, as 
well as lay participation. The meetings began with a continental breakfast, 
followed by time of devotion; business meeting; group discussion closing 
with lunch and fellowship. Thanks to Rev. Dr. Mary Hamel for her support at 
our Fall meeting. 
 
On March 9, we witnessed a double blessing for FBC Westwood with the     
instillation of their settled pastor, The Rev. Catherine Miller. What a glorious 
service seeing pastor and people coming together with a dynamic message 
from our Moderator Rev. Dr. Andre  Morgan. Earlier that morning, (3/9) we 
were blessed to have the ordination council for Min. Sheldon Miller             
supported by association churches and guests. Returned to FBC Westwood 
on June 9th, for the ordination service of Min. Sheldon Miller to Christian 

Boston Southwest Annual Report 
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ministry. The message for the occasion was delivered by Rev. Danielle Gantt. 
 
On November 3, FBC Westwood celebrated 200 years of ministry with      
community and church celebration. 
 
Again, we witnessed the plan of God through the ordination council for Min. 
Monica Paige on June 22. Her ordination service was later held on December 
8, both convening at Morning Star Baptist Church, Bishop John Borders,    
Pastor. 
 
On June 14th we celebrated with People’s Baptist in the Retirement Gala at 
the Inter-Continental Hotel in Boston, for Rev. Dr. Wesley Roberts. A letter 
was sent from the association along with a monetary gift. 
 
Three of our churches continue with their food insecurity programs with  
groceries as well as hot meals for people throughout the Greater Boston Area 
and other surrounding communities. For more information see their         
websites, Concord Baptist Church, Milton; First Baptist Church, Jamaica Plain 
and Twelfth Baptist Church, Roxbury. 
 
First Baptist Church of Norwood continues in the search and call process. 
They’ve decided to work with Rev. John Ames in the capacity of pulpit supply 
for continuity until a decision can be made for a settled pastor. 
 
In January 2024, letters were sent to all Settled Pastors within the association 
reminding them of our support and commitment to each, as well as our    
continued prayers for them and their families. Along with the letter, a $25 gift 
card was sent as a reminder to take a coffee/tea break and some quality time 
to focus on self. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Rev. Moreen P. Hughes (D Min.) 
Association Resource Coordinator 

https://www.cbcboston.org/
https://www.firstbaptistjp.org/
https://tbcboston.org/
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January 2024 started off with our Annual Breakfast at Messiah Baptist 
Church.  Our guest speaker was Rev. Moreen Hughes of Concord Baptist who 
spoke about her book, “A Woman’s Journey with God: Engaging in the Spiritual 
Disciplines”.  Always a favorite event of the Old Colony we had about 50     
people in attendance.  This meeting served as our spring meeting.  I was able 
to spend time throughout the year connecting with pastors throughout our 
association via email, meeting for coffee, and visiting churches.  My time was 
spent connecting churches and pastors with resources that might help them 
in their ministry.  I worked on making posts more applicable to the work and 
ministry of our association churches.  This also became a way to make them 
aware of various events in the region that could help them and their     
churches. 
 
In September, Brewster Baptist Church hosted our fall meeting in conjunction 
with their 200th anniversary.  At our September meeting we were pleased to 
be able to vote in, unanimously, a new member church: Lively Stones      
Christian Center of Brockton.  They were present with us that day and          
received a warm welcome from the churches present. 
 
† During the year, we said congratulations and good-bye to Rev. Rebecca 

Driscoll Mygatt of FBC Attleboro; Congratulations on her marriage and 
good-bye as she was called to a church in Pennsylvania. 

† United Parish of Carver will be closing their doors and merging with an 
independent Baptist Church from Hanson in June 2025. 

† FBC Mansfield called their second student minister, David Baga in May. 
Their previous pastor, Rev. Greg Scalise graduated in May and was            
ordained at his home church in Brewster and then called to serve the  
Baptist Church in Manchester, New Hampshire. 

† Pastor Cordell Wells, from Norwood, was called as pastor to FBC Dighton 
after their Pastor, Rev. Paris Bollinger, resigned to spend more time with 
his family. 

 
Submitted by Rev Diane Badger 
2024 was another year for highlights and new initiatives for the TABCOM School of 
Ministry (SoM). 
† Graduated 8 students 
† Enhanced our website and Facebook page 
† Re-conceptualized our offerings to include specific ministry callings in addition 
       to general equipment. 

Old Colony Annual Report 
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TABCOM’S LIAISON TO THE EXECUTIVE MINISTER FOR THE PORTUGUESE-
SPEAKING COMMUNITY 

 

It is a privilege to serve the Lord and each other in the name of Christ.  As we do 
that it’s a blessing to be able to look back, from time to time, to see what the Lord 
has done in our lives, our families, and our ministries. 
 

As part of TABCOM’s Brazilian Community (also known as Portuguese-Speaking 
Community), we look back with gratitude for what the Lord did and allowed us to 
do in his name in the past year, no matter how small such things could seem to be 
at times.  Everything we’re able to do for Him, enabled by Him, brings Him glory. 
 

Here is a small list of some activities that took place within the Brazilian             
community and denominational events that somehow involved its members. I 
want to express my gratitude to my colleagues Rev. Jackson Oliveira and Rev.      
Miguel R. daSilva for helping me to put this list together. I anticipate my apologies 
in case any imprecision would be found in it. 
 

1. We had a meeting for Brazilians during the 2024 Annual Meeting. 
2. There was a virtual meeting in June with a number of pastors. 
3. On June 15 there was a special service for the Brazilian churches at the New Life     

Baptist Church (Igreja Batista Nova Vida) in Lowell. 
4. Several members of the Brazilian Community, pastors and lay leaders, partici-

pated in the MBMM Allelon Gathering last September, promoted by MBMM with 
the support of ABHMS. 

5. On September 29 the ABC Latin Ministries Coordinator, Rev. Abner Coto-
Bonilla, preached at the Brazilian church Igreja Baptista Renovada (Renewed 
Baptist Church) of Pastor Jackson Oliveira in Acton. 

6. On October 5, Brazilians met at the church of Pastor Ronie Souza in Lowell to 
celebrate the church’s anniversary. 

7. On November 16 some members of our community participated in a Brazilian 
Caucus virtual meeting. 

8. The church Igreja Batista Vida Nova, under the leadership of Pastor Ronie     
Souza, was received by TABCOM as a member. Pastor Jackson and I took part of 
the process, providing assistance to both sides. 

9. There was a virtual meeting of the Brazilian Caucus and its representatives last 
February. 

 

It is good to see our community coming back to life after the limitations imposed 
by the pandemic and its aftermath. It seems that the dry land crossing is over. Let’s 
keep on  praying and expecting great things from God. 
 

In the love of Christ, our Lord, I humbly submit the present report. 
 

Rev. Dr. Dalton H. Said 

Portuguese Liaison Annual Report 
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Christ is with us. As churches and as an association, we support each other in 
remembering Christ’s presence and power, even in the current storm. We 
help each other to move forward with open eyes, seeing that, though we are 
all in the storm, we are not all the same, and we do not all experience the 
storm in the same way. Consider, for example, immigrant churches facing    
unprecedented pressure now. Even as Christ sees us, let us pray that we can 
see each other. Even as Christ expressed his love through washing his disci-
ples’ feet (John 13:1-15), let us, as churches and as an association, wash each 
other’s feet, and reach out to others to wash feet, as a palpable, mutual ex-
pressions of God’s love. 
 
There is a hymn that emerged in the 1960s that expresses this mutuality well. 
It is called “They’ll know we are Christians by our love.” The song was written 
by a Catholic priest, Peter Scholtes, who served a church on the South Side of 
Chicago.  According to Hymnary.org (https://hymnary.org/text/
we_are_one_in_the_spirit), “At the time, he was leading a youth choir out of 
the church basement and was looking for an appropriate song for a series of 
ecumenical, interracial events. When he couldn't find such a song, he wrote 
the now-famous hymn in a single day.” Similarly, let us pray for Holy Spirit-
inspired creative resilience to help our Christian unity when the well seems 
dry. 
 
In my role as Association Resource Coordinator of the Samuel Stillman        
Association I act as a liaison between TABCOM, the Stillman Association, and 
its more than 30 churches in and around Boston, including urban and        
suburban and many different languages. I act as an encourager of the            
association itself, in all its functions, trying to ensure that things do not fall 
through the cracks. I pray for the churches; preach when asked; consult to 
pastors, laypeople, and pastoral search committees when asked; counsel   
candidates for ordination; and engage people in working together across 
boundaries. I also share news from TABCOM and ABCUSA with the Stillman 
Association and share Stillman concerns with TABCOM administration. 
 
Here are some updates: 
† Current Stillman Association officers include Rev. John Odams, moderator; 

Deb Mel, treasurer; Cathy Zeman, clerk; Rev. Jason Rutherford, Chair of  
Ordination Committee; Rev. Xinyu Li, Chair of Nominations Committee; 
and two members at large, Earl Norman and Deborah Porter. 

Samuel Stillman Annual Report 

https://hymnary.org/text/we_are_one_in_the_spirit
https://hymnary.org/text/we_are_one_in_the_spirit
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† An ad hoc committee of the Executive Committee is working together to 
get the Stillman Website restored. 

† Last summer Trinity Baptist Church in Arlington hosted the Stillman      
Association for its annual picnic and annual meeting. We hope to return 
this summer. 

† In December Rev. Xinyu Li invited the Association to his church, Lincoln 
Park, Newton, for a Chinese Christmas Concert. This served as the fall 
gathering of the Stillman Association. 

† This year, C.J. Fowler (Old Cambridge Baptist Church) and Erik Nordbye 
(International Community Church) were ordained to Christian ministry. 
Rev. Fowler is serving as the Minister with Children and Families at       
Second Baptist Church in Little Rock, Arkansas. Rev. Nordbye is soon to be 
installed as pastor at International Community Church. 

† The Monthly meeting of Stillman Pastors, begun last year, will soon          
recommence, hosted by Rev. Patrick McCorkle at First Baptist Arlington. 

† Two churches called new pastors: Old Cambridge Baptist Church called 
Rev. Sarah Lusche, and Union Church of Waban, a TABCOM cousin church, 
called Rev. Megan Berkowitz. 

† Three churches are in various points in search and call: Trinity Baptist in 
Arlington is using supply pastors from TABCOM, First Baptist               
Framingham, is served by interim Rev. Jerrie Shepard Matney, and Union 
Baptist Church in Cambridge is very close to calling a pastor. At Union, the 
ministry staff and various guest preachers cover the pulpit. Prayer        
ministry, led by Min. Debra Mosley, meets three times a week and Rev. 
Loretta continues to lead weekly Bible Study on Zoom. 

 
As might be clear here, I am experiencing a Kum Bah Ya moment. Kum Bah Ya 
means Come by here. God, we need you. Come by here. 
 
Yours in Christian Love, 
Rev. Dr. Loretta Saint-Louis 
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School of Ministry Annual Report 
2024 was another year for highlights and new initiatives for the TABCOM 

School of Ministry (SoM). 

 

† Graduated 8 students 

† Enhanced our website and Facebook page 

† Re-conceptualized our offerings to include specific ministry callings in 

      addition to general equipment. 

† 14 years in, we are one of TABCOM's longest running programs! 

† Refined our ongoing, three-year curriculum: Year of Foundations, 

       Communication, and Leadership to the Year of Teaching, Preaching, & 

       Healing to more reflect the walk of Christ Jesus 

 

We are encouraging you to sign up as early as possible for 2026 year of our 3-

year revolving program.  Limited slots are available and a $250 deposit en-

sures you will have one of them! 

 

If you have felt the tug of the Lord to deepen your calling contact either Rev. 

Kevin Porter (978) 250-7478 or Rev. Cheryl Moore (857) 770-1450 to dis-

cuss this         exciting opportunity further. 

 

—Submitted by Min. Cheryl Moore 
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MABIT 
c/o TABCOM 

189 Prescott Street, Groton, MA 01450 
 

MABIT has provided a proven investment service for TABCOM churches and 
partners allowing them to pool investment funds for 30 years. The pooling of 
funds allows for upgraded financial management services and reduced         
management fees. MABIT offers three investment categories: Growth, Moderate 
and Conservative. Approximately 30 Massachusetts Baptist churches and     
TABCOM partners invest via MABIT. MABIT’s balance is in excess of $8M. 
 

MABIT is partnered with Merrill Lynch’s Barcomb, Tanguay and Associates to 
provide professional fiduciary management services. The MABIT Board of  
Trustees meets with the Barcomb/Tanguay advisors three times per year to   
review the overall portfolio, MABIT product offerings and discuss market        
issues. Socially responsible screening of investments is performed for all          
accounts. Each investing church has complete control over its account’s asset 
allocation. 
 

The 2024 financial markets continued to bounce back from the tough losses in 
2022. The bond market has been slow to recover from its record breaking loss 
of 18.5% in 2022. The bond market is expected to improve in 2025. The equity 
markets performed well in 2024. 2024 ended with MABIT’s highest portfolio 
balance with a $2M gain in the past two years. The overall portfolio gained 
12.25% in 2024. A new contractor, PG Calc, was hired to improve sub                
accounting and reporting services. 
 

The Board continues to advise investors to annually review their risks.             
Individual accounts will be rebalanced quarterly with the new PG Calc services. 
The Board also recommends the Moderate investment option with a 60% equity 
and 40% fixed portfolio for most investors. Barcomb advisors are available to 
assist you. 
 

The Board is very pleased to announce that Nelda  Cronin of Chelmsford’s First 
Baptist Church has joined MABIT’s Board of Trustees. 
 

Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Board, 
Davi F. Lambert 

MA American Baptist Investment Trust 

MABIT Board of Trustees 

David Lambert, Chair 
First United Baptist, Lowell 
mabit.trustee@gmail.com 
978.459.6959 

Dr. Bengt Hermanrud, Secretary 
Community Baptist, Medford 
 

Rev. Dr. Richard Haley, Treasurer 
Retired, Lowell 

Rev. Diane Badger 
TABCOM, Groton 

Weimin Feng 
First Baptist, Wakefield 

Nelda Cronin, Esq. 
First Baptist, Chelmsford 
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GIVING 
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Grotonwood 
Camp & Conference Center 

167 Prescott Street 
Groton, MA 01450 
Tel (978) 448-5763 
Fax (978) 448-0025 

Email office@grotonwood.org 
URL www.grotonwood.org 

The American Baptist Churches 
Of Massachusetts 
189 Prescott Street 
Groton, MA 01450 
Tel (978) 448-1445 
Fax (978) 448-0025 

Email tabcom@tabcom.org 
URL www.tabcom.org 

Oceanwood 
Camp & Conference Center 

17 Royal Street (PO Box 7338) 
Ocean Park, ME 04063 

Tel (207) 934-9655 
Fax (207) 934-1586 

Email office@oceanwood.org 
URL www.oceanwood.org  
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SAVE THE DATE 
 

MISSIONWORKS 2025 
 

October 25, 2025 


